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MINUTES OF A REGULAR 
MEETING OF THE

SARATOGA TOWN COUNCIL
HELD JANUARY 20, 2014, 

AT 6:00 P.M. IN THE
COUNCIL CHAMBERS OF 
THE SARATOGA TOWN 

HALL

Mayor Ed Glode called the 
meeting to order. 

The Pledge of Allegiance was 
recited. Members present were 
Councilman Will Faust, Coun-
cilwoman Judy Welton, Coun-
cilwoman Susan Howe and 
Councilman Richard Raymer.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA: May-
or Glode amended the Agenda 
to include, under the town hall 
report, the appointment of the 
DPW Supervisor and item #5 an 
announcement of the mayor’s 
office hours.

Councilwoman Welton made a 
motion to approve the agenda 
as amended. Councilman Ray-
mer seconded and the motion 
carried unanimously.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES: 
Councilwoman Howe made a 
motion to approve the minutes 
of the January 6, 2015 meet-
ing as presented. Councilman 
Faust seconded and the motion 
carried unanimously.

APPROVAL OF THE BILLS: 
Councilwoman Welton read 
the following bills for approval: 
Accounts Payable: $56,528.25; 
Payroll and FICA for 1/12/15 
in the amount of $76,048.44; 
and manual checks in the 
amount of $672.02, for a total 
of $133,248.71.

Councilman Faust made a mo-
tion to pay the bills excluding 
the Prairie Dog Electric bill in 
the amount of $133,010.21. 
Councilwoman Welton sec-
onded and the motion passed 
unanimously.

Councilwoman Welton made a 
motion to pay the Prairie Dog 
Electric bill in the amount of 
$238.50. Councilman Faust 
seconded and the motion car-
ried. Councilwoman Howe de-
clared a conflict and abstained.

CORRESPONDENCE: Mayor 
Glode asked the council if they 
needed more time to review the 
Chamber of Commerce mem-
bership and Saratoga Museum 
annual dues invoice included in 
the packets. The council agree-
ing, the Chamber of Commerce 
membership and Saratoga 
Museum annual dues invoice 
will be brought back before the 
council at the next meeting.

ITEMS FROM THE PUBLIC: 
Glee Johnson asked Mayor 
Glode to explain the Steering 
Committee. Mayor Glode not-
ed that he will be chairing the 
steering committee and Coun-
cilman Faust will be included 
on the committee. Currently 
the committee is reviewing the 
Lander Master Plan to become 
familiar with the information 
needed to begin working on the 
master plan for Saratoga. 

A question was raised as to 
why the minutes of the council 
meetings could not be accessi-
ble to the public the day after 
the council meetings. It was 
noted that the minutes are not 
published until after they have 
been approved and accepted 
by the council at the following 
meeting. A draft copy is gener-
ally posted on the website by 
the end of the week prior to the 
following council meeting.

REPORTS FROM
DEPARTMENTS:

Town Hall: Mayor Glode pre-
sented his appointments as 

follows:
Mayor Pro Tem: Judy Welton
Town Hall: Judy Welton
Police Department: Ed Glode
Recreation Department: Will 
Faust
Department of Public Works: 
Richard Raymer
Fire Department: Sue Howe
Airport Board : Richard Raymer
Medical Board: Judy Welton
Community Center: Judy 
Welton
Water and Sewer Impact Joint 
Powers Board: Richard Raymer
Planning Commission: Will 
Faust
Recreation Commission: Will 
Faust
Landfill Board: Sue Howe
Emergency Management Coor-
dinator: John Zeiger
Chamber of Commerce: Ed 
Glode
Carbon County Council of Gov-
ernments: Sue Howe
SCWEMS: Mike Farver
Steering Committee: Will Faust 
/Ed Glode Chair
Department of Public Works: 
Chuck Bartlett
Town Clerk: Suzie Cox
Town Treasurer: Samuel Flohr
Chief of Police: Tom Knicker-
bocker
Town Attorney: Yet to be de-
termined
Municipal Judge: Dan Massey
Water and Sewer Joint Powers 
Board: Don Sherrod, Dave 
Christman

Clerk Suzie Cox requested per-
mission to upgrade the Caselle 
software to Clarity from the 
current Caselle Classic soft-
ware. The upgrade has been 
anticipated for the past few 
years but was put off because 
of the issues that the town was 
having with the Sensus meter 
billing. At this time the billing 
has improved and the upgrade 
will beneficial. 

Councilwoman Welton made a 
motion to move forward with 
the upgrade of the Caselle soft-
ware from Classic to Clarity. 
Councilman Faust seconded 
and the motion carried unan-
imously.

Mayor Glode read Resolution 
2015-01 for financial assis-
tance from the Wyoming De-
partment of Transportation to 
help with the cost of cleaning 
and maintaining the storm 
sewers, sweeping and washing 
all streets and highways and 
for snow removal from streets 
and highways within corporate 
limits.

Councilman Faust made a 
motion to approve Resolu-
tion 2015-01, a Resolution 01 
for financial assistance from 
the Wyoming Department of 
Transportation. Seconded by 
Councilman Raymer the motion 
carried unanimously.

Mayor Glode announced his 
office hours as being the first, 
second and third Tuesdays of 
each month from 4:00 to 5:30 
at the Town Hall, otherwise by 
appointment if necessary.

Fire Department: No report

Police Department: Chief 
Tom Knickerbocker provided 
a proposed schedule for the 
dispatchers and officers and ex-
plained that the new schedule 
will be eight hour shifts that will 
prevent the overtime issues that 
the current twelve hour shifts 
have created. In addition to the 
new shift hours Chief Knick-
erbocker explained that he 
would like to hire one part time 
dispatcher and one part time 
officer to cover overtime hours 
and vacation time, training time 
or sick leave taken by full time 
employees. Chief Knickerbocker 
provided the council with a new 
call out policy that will be used 
along with the shift change.

Mayor Glode explained that 
overtime issues in the past were 
caused by the dispatchers being 
treated as law enforcement per-
sonnel who are paid on an 80 
hour two week pay period. Dis-
patchers must be treated like all 
regular employees and paid on 
a forty hour work week. Finding 
that the dispatchers had been 
paid incorrectly the payroll for 
2013 and 2014 was reviewed 
and overtime hours for those 
periods will be reimbursed for 
the qualifying dispatchers in 
January and February.

Councilman Faust made a 
motion to approve the new 
schedule. Councilman Raymer 
seconded and the motion car-
ried unanimously.

Chief Knickerbocker requested 
permission to hire Cindy Tal-
bott as a part time dispatcher 
to cover two days per week and 
vacation days and to hire Bobby 
Chitwood as a part time officer. 

Councilwoman Welton made 
a motion to approve the hiring 
of Cindy Talbott as a part time 
dispatcher and to hire Bobby 
Chitwood as a part time officer 
contingent upon background 
checks, physicals and psycho-
logical evaluations. Council-
woman Howe seconded and the 

motion carried unanimously.

Chief Knickerbocker explained 
the new callout policy and re-
ported that he will be teaching 
another TIPS training on Jan-
uary 25th at 8:00 a.m. at the 
community center.

Chief Knickerbocker requested 
permission to attend a Leader-
ship Conference in Casper on 
April 27th through 30th and 
a Chief’ & Sheriff’s Legislative 
Conference in Cheyenne on 
February 11th and 12th.

Councilwoman Welton made a 
motion to allow Chief Knicker-
bocker to attend the Leadership 
Conference in Casper on April 
27th through 30th. Council-
woman Howe seconded and the 
motion carried unanimously.

Councilman Faust made a 
motion to allow Chief Knicker-
bocker to attend the Chief’ & 
Sheriff’s Legislative Conference 
in Cheyenne on February 11th 
and 12th. Councilman Raymer 
seconded and the motion car-
ried unanimously.

Recreation Department: No 
report

DEPARTMENT OF
PUBLIC WORKS:

Street Department: Depart-
ment of Public Works Supervi-
sor Chuck Bartlett provided the 
council with a written report as 
he was attending a conference 
in Casper. Mayor Glode pre-
sented the report stating the 
following:

The street crew is painting 
and repairing the Saratoga 
Lake picnic tables, working on 
equipment and general vehicle 
maintenance.

Water & Sewer: The crew con-
tinues to work on the Hot Pool 
Bridge and are doing routine 
maintenance.

Weed and Pest: Chuck Bartlett 
and Chuck McVey are attend-
ing the WWMA/WABA Confer-
ence in Casper January 20th 
through 22nd 

Hot Pool: No Report

River Project: Mayor Glode re-
ported that he anticipates more 
activity beginning in February 
on planning and preparation 
for the river project.

REPORTS FROM BOARDS 
AND COMMISSIONS:

Airport Board: Councilman 
Raymer, the newly appointed 
representative to the Airport 
Board, reported that no quorum 
was in attendance at the meet-
ing and no action was taken.

The next Airport Board meeting 
will be on February 11, 2015 at 
1:00 p.m.

Community Center Joint 
Powers Board: Joe Elder, CEO 
of the Community Center ad-
dressed the council reporting 
on the upcoming meeting with 
Union Wireless which will cover 
the general status of expanded 
internet. The discussions will 
continue over the next few 
months.

Mr. Elder presented a report 
from the Chamber highlighting 
the January 8th annual meet-
ing and the recipients of the 
Chamber’s awards for the year 
including the Saratoga Resort 
and Spa as Business of the 
year, Sweet Marie’s Bakeshop 
the New Business of the Year, 
SERCD the Organization of the 
Year and Jimmy Hinkle the 
Volunteer of the Year.

Mr. Elder reported that the 
annual fishing derby had eight 
hundred sixty-nine registered 
fishermen and women taking 
part in the two day event. The 
event saw an increase in camp-
ing at Saratoga Lake and the 
town crew and officials were 
thanked for their assistance 
with the derby.

The next meeting of the Com-
munity Center Joint Powers 
Board will be held Monday, 
February 9, 2015 at 4:00 p.m.
Water and Sewer Joint Powers 
Board: Mayor Glode requested 
council consideration of Or-
dinance 829; An Ordinance 
Amending In Part, Section 
13.40.030, Subsection A. of 
The Town of Saratoga Municipal 
Code Defining “Single-Family 
Residential Unit” on second 
Reading.

Nancy Jansa addressed the 
council with her concerns about 
passing Ordinance No. 829 and 
stating that she was speaking 
on behalf of herself and Dave 
Christman and as apartment 
owners the ordinance would 
have traumatic impact on them 
and their tenants. Ms. Jansa 
attempted to identify the dif-
ferences in apartment dwellers 
as opposed to residential home 
dwellers with the increase in 
cost being a greater impact on 

apartment dwellers.

A discussion followed with 
Mayor Glode explaining the 
lengthy history of the pending 
project. Mayor Glode comment-
ed that the engineering firm 
has changed, the council has 
changed and the water and 
sewer joint powers board will be 
changing and perhaps it would 
be judicious to hold the second 
reading so the third reading will 
come after the new joint powers 
board has a chance to review 
the project. 

With consideration of the coun-
cil, the second reading of Or-
dinance No. 829 will be post-
poned until February 3, 2015.

The next meeting of the Water 
and Sewer Joint Powers Board 
will be Wednesday, February 
11, 2015 at 6:00 p.m.

Landfill Board: The next meet-
ing will be Wednesday, Feb-
ruary 4, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. in 
Saratoga.

Medical Board: Councilwoman 
Welton reported that the Cor-
bett Medical Foundation (Med-
ical Board) had held a meeting 
and annual fundraising letters 
had been sent out. 

Councilwoman Welton reviewed 
the improvements that have 
been instituted at the medical 
clinic, i.e. a radiology techni-
cian had been employed which 
makes it possible for patients 
to have some X-rays taken 
locally. The Care Coordinator 
has been very helpful in keeping 
patients updated for follow-up 
procedures and reviews. Dr. 
Dean Bartholomew is current-
ly President of the Wyoming 
Medical Association and Tonya 
Bartholomew is on the Rural 
Health Care Board and will be 
testifying in Washington D.C. 
on rural health care issues.

Planning Commission: May-
or Glode reported that Chuck 
Bartlett had included in his 
report to the council that the 
Planning Commission had re-
viewed a preliminary variance 
application for Robert Fluty for 
an increase in accessory build-
ing height from 18 to 24 feet, 
and letters had been sent to all 
property owners within 300 feet 
of that property to notify them 
of the upcoming meeting. The 
board continued to review and 
discuss the fence ordinance. 
Included in the packet was a 
picture of the cake that was 
sent to the Water Department 
thanking the crew for help-
ing repair a water leak at the 
Museum Pavilion. The “Water 
Dogs” were very appreciative 
of the cake and the thank you 
in the Saratoga Sun as they 
had never been the recipient of 
either before.

Mayor Glode discussed with the 
council the proposed By-Laws 
of the Planning Commission. 
The revised by-laws presented 
by the planning commission 
propose that the council rep-
resentative be a non-voting 
member of the commission. 
Following the discussion Coun-
cilman Raymer made a motion 
to allow the council representa-
tive to remain a voting member 
of the commission. Councilman 
Faust seconded and the motion 
carried unanimously.

The next Planning Commission 
meeting will be February 10, 
2015 at 5:30 p.m.

Recreation Commission: The 
next meeting of the Recreation 
Commission will be Monday, 
February 9, 2015 at 5:00 p.m.
Community Garden Board: The 
next meeting will be Monday, 
February 9, 2015 at 6:00 p.m.
South Central Emergency Medi-
cal Services: Bill Dahlke, outgo-
ing representative for Saratoga, 
addressed the council thanking 
the members for the oppor-
tunity to act as the Saratoga 
Representative to the SCWEMS 
board. Mr. Dahlke gave a short 
overview of the service to the 
new council members. The 
service serves basically all of 
Carbon County and each par-
ticipating municipality has a 
representative to the SCWEMS 
board.

Mr. Dahlke reported that the 
service recently put in a grant 
application for three new am-
bulances and received two 
through the grant. In addition 
the service was able to pur-
chase a newer ambulance that 
requires some mechanical work 
done but will be the third new 
ambulance for the service.

Mr. Dahlke reported on the 
AED grant that the town had 
supported and the Life Packs 
that were placed throughout 
the community with the funds 
that were provided by the grant 
and the Helmsely Foundation. 
Mr. Dahlke stated that Michael 
Farver, who was appointed 
as Saratoga’s representative, 
will be an asset to the town as 
Saratoga’s representative and 
although he will not be on the 
board he will continue working 

Legal Notices

NOTICE OF FINAL
SETTLEMENT

Notice is hereby given that 
Carbon County School District 
#2 P.O. Box 1530, 315 N. First 
St., Saratoga, Wyoming, Own-
er, has accepted the work of 
A. Pleasant Construction, Inc., 
Contractor, as substantially 
completed according to the con-
tract documents between such 
Carbon County School District 
#2 and Contractor, made and 
entered into for the HANNA EL-
EMENTARY SCHOOL at Hanna, 
Carbon County, Wyoming, and 
dated September 3, 2013.

The said Contractor is entitled 
to final settlement therefore, 
upon the 41st day after the 
first publication of this Notice; 
to-wit: on March 17th, 2015, 
said Carbon County School 
District #2, will pay to said 
Contractor the full amount due 
under above said Contract if all 
terms of the Contract have been 
completed.

Tonya Bartholomew, Clerk
Board of Trustees
Carbon County School District #2
Saratoga, Wyoming
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for the service as an EMT. He 
also explained to the council 
that Heidi Sifford continues 
as Acting Coordinator for the 
south end service.

Business: Nothing to report

Adjournment: Being no further 
business to come before the 
meeting, Councilman Faust 
made a motion to adjourn at 
7:43 pm. Councilwoman Welton 
seconded and the motion car-
ried unanimously.

The next regular meeting of the 
Saratoga Town Council will be 
held on February 3, 2015 at 
6:00 p.m. in the Council Cham-
bers of the Saratoga Town Hall. 

Ed J. Glode Mayor 
ATTEST: Suzie Cox, Clerk
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Town of Saratoga
Manual Checks
and Liabilities

Monday, Feb. 2, 2015

Child Support	 268.62
  Services
Child Support	 134.77
  Services
Blue Cross/	 35,606.82
  Blue Shield
Wyoming	 15,681.02
  Retirement
NCPERS Group Life	 32.00
Deferred	 120.00
  Compensation
AFLAC Insurance	 820.28
Total	 52, 663.51

Payroll for	 48,911.46
  1/26/2015
FICA for above	 12,045.22
  payroll

Accounts Payable	 68,107.21
Manual Checks	 52,663.51

Total	 181,727.40

Prairie Dog	 306.67
  Electric
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Town of Saratoga
Cash Requirements

Monday, Feb. 2, 2015

American Express	 1978.12
  Load #004105
Avenet LLC	 450.00
CNA Surety	 50.00
Franklin McVey	 800.00
Hilltop Lube	 160.45
  & Automotive
Honnen Equipment	 22.56
Source Gas	 2,210.11
Lane’s Plumbing	 90.00
  & Heating
MacPherson, Kelly	 4,569.15
  & Thompson
Pete Lien & Sons, Inc.	 687.37
Prairie Dog	 306.37
  Electric, LLC
Rawlins Daily Times	 105.00
Saratoga Auto Glass	 275.00
Upper Platte River	 48,173.69
  Solid Waste
Valley Oil Company	 785.22
Xerox Corp.	 244.71
Wyoming Machinery 	 849.56
  Company
D’Ron Campbell	 190.40
Valerie L. Larscheid	 307.25
WAM	 50.00
WAM	 485.00
Natasha N. Smith	 273.65
Joe Parrie	 73.48
Pacific Steel	 2,409.95
  & Recycling
Candy Mountain	 30.00
Ally Financial	 822.87
CenturyLINK	 15.35
Young, Rosalyn	 23.80
Kristen Randall	 91.80
Brown n Gold	 687.56
  Contracting, LLC
IACP	 150.00
Ron Hooper	 488.79
Lincoln County	 250.00
  Sheriff’s Office
Grand Totals	 68,107.21
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